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VADIM VASILJEV

Skiing the Clouds in the Karakoram

(Plates 59-62)

T hree years ago, just after the Transpamirs Ski Expedition (an account
of which appeared in the 1995 Alpine Journal), all the members of that

expedition were extremely enthusiastic about making another trip, and this
time we were determined to ski among the highest mountains in the world.
However, none of us expected that it would take so long to make our dreams
come true: obstacles to our plans seemed to appear faster than we were
able to overcome them.

Perhaps our hardest task was to decide on the team itself. So many factors
needed to be considered, including families, businesses, fitness, technical
skills and previous experience. In the end, it became obvious that there
would be significant advantages in settling for a team of only two members.
At the same time, we knew that this was probably a rash decision bearing
in mind that, in an emergency, we would have to rely solely on an alert
satellite beacon and a rescue helicopter.

As our starting date approached we became less concerned about possible
emergencies, as other more pressing matters had to be tackled. In addition
to the usual problems over money, transport and equipment, we faced some
obstacles which were unique to Pakistan. The rules about the restricted
zones dictated that we would have to take along an approved guide, but it
appeared that none existed with the necessary skiing skills. Moreover all
satellite devices, even for rescue purposes, were strictly prohibited, and no
insurance policy would be accepted as a deposit for a possible rescue heli
copter. We had no alternative, therefore, but to stay within the open zone,
without a guide, and to rely for success solely on our own skills, experience
and stamina and, with luck, good weather.

We decided that the best time to go would definitely not be during the
warmer months of April or May. These months usually produce a lot of
foggy and snowy days, which are no fun and can be very dangerous. Both
of us were familiar with the skills involved in fighting intense cold, so low
temperatures were not a deterrent for us. February, we decided, was the
optimum month to go, and we would ignore any adverse social factors such
as Ramadan and Government elections which both occurred in that month.

The object of the expedition was to cross the Biafo-Hispar Glacier - the
largest glacier system in Eurasia - via Snow Lake and the Hispar La.

135



10
- j

::;;
'"

~~

.-j
:I:
tIl

:>
t""'
"C

Z
tIl

'-<
0
C
:<J
Z
>
t""'

'0
'0
00

km- -o

.. ... Expedition Route

Trans Karakoram
Ski Expedition 1997



SKIING THE CLOUDS 137

Obviously, as a two-man expedition, we had to be completely self-contained
and self-dependent; there would be no possibility of outside assistance or
rescue. Although we knew that February would be the coldest season in
the mountains, we took with us lightweight rations and the minimum of
gear. Probably we were the fIrst to ski in that area during February. We
certainly met no other skiers or climbers during our trip.

It still sounds strange, but the best flight connection from St Petersburg
to Islamabad was via London and Manchester by British Airways. Early
in the morning of 29 January 1997 we landed in Islamabad, and thanks to
the assistance of Ashraf Aman (the fIrst Pakistani to climb K2) we quickly
made all the necessary arrangements: Skardu flight booking, Ministry of
Tourism briefmg, and even an interview for The Nation.

If you are flying to Skardu, remember to look out of the right-hand
window. The view of Nanga Parbat is spectacular. I still can't understand
how the pilot managed to fly so low in the narrow Indus river valley, but at
8000m we were able to examine the Rakhiot face of the mountain as if it
were a photograph in a book.

In Scardu we obtained everything we needed at low rates. Our hired jeep
was a converted Russian GAZ (a good sign perhaps!) but it was able to take us
only as far as somewhere above Dassu where a carpet of fresh snow prevented
the vehicle from venturing further. This meant that our expedition route
would be 40km longer than we had expected. We had hoped to be able to drive
as far as the road head at Askole, but now we had to carry our 50kg loads for
three extra days to reach our planned starting point. At Askole we were lucky
to hire porters for the fIrst three stages to the campsite at Mango. It was a
wonderful feeling to be carrying only a third of our full load! The porters were
hardworking and polite, and we enjoyed our three-day trek across the moraines.

Above Mango there was enough snow for us to start skiing with pulks in
perfect weather at -25°C; the lack of wind enabled us to reach Sim Gang
Glacier on the ninth day of the trip. Our overnight camp was at about
5000m and then the weather started deteriorating. Our tent was soon
weighed down with hoar frost and rocked by a strong wind. The cold was
so intense that it was almost impossible to sleep. At 3.45am, after a rotten
night, we started moving, but when the sun rose we felt ready to attempt
the Hispar La Pass.

Snow conditions were reasonably good at fIrst, though we had problems
with the altitude co~binedwith a strong head wind and an extremely low
temperature (-35°C). But at least we were moving. Soon visibility
deteriorated and we had to use a compass to maintain our direction. By
noon there was a complete whiteout, so we decided to pitch the tent and
take a lunch break.

Early on the eleventh day we made our fIrst attempt on the pass. We
zigzagged up the steep, undulating terrain near the foot of the pass until
suddenly we found ourselves engulfed in powder snow. We tried moving
over to the right where the snow was more solid but where the icefall had
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formed itself into menacing seracs. The nearer we came to the icefall the more
dangerous the snow conditions became, so we had to retreat to the central
area again. Some guys like powder skiing, provided they are going downhill.
We were going uphill and needed something more stable to ski on.

We managed to pick out a route between the crevasses but several times
the slope creaked alarmingly as if it were about to avalanche. For several
hours we pressed on, trying to stifle our fears, and by 3.40pm we had almost
reached the saddle. The highest point of the Hispar La (515Im) was only
l50m away. The only remaining problem was how to cross a heavily
crevassed area by precarious snow bridges covered with deep powder snow.
I made three attempts to cross a snow bridge, but on each occasion my skis
simply dug more deeply into the powder until the rope stopped them from
falling any further. Eugene made two attempts on the right, with the same
result. The snow was so unstable that it felt like skiing the clouds. The vast
Hispar Glacier lay in front of us, while behind us lay eleven days of activity
on the route and three years of preparations. Now we were faced with the
impossible decision of whether to"1'isk forcing a crossing of a dangerously
crevassed area or of retreating. Who can accurately assess the right balance
between a calculated and an unjustifiable risk?

Trying to reach a decision in these highly dangerous conditions, I recalled
some similar situations I had been in before. The last one took place in
February 1992 during an expedition in the Eastern Sayan range near Lake
Baikal in Siberia. We were caught by an avalanche and one member of the
party broke both a rib and a ski. Over the next three days the rest of us
managed to convey the injured member to safety, and he was lucky to
survive. Our situation was different now: we had no team mates to help us
and no possibility of rescue. The choice was between putting our lives at
serious risk and retreating. We decided to turn back and live a little longer.

Our ski descent to the foot of the pass was soon accomplished and we
pitched camp, intending to make another attempt, further left, the next
day. But morning brought with it a total whiteout through which we
struggled for two more hours. These were the first and last hours of our
second attempt on the Hispar Pass. We devoted most of the rest of the day
to a review of our schedule and resources. The distance ahead, across the
pass, was now shorter than the way we had come but was, of course, totally
unpredictable. We knew that we had just enough food and fuel left to get
back to Dassu in seven days. The next morning we started our descent.

On the thirteenth day we enjoyed magnificent views around Snow Lake
and the Sim Gang Glacier, towards Sosbun Brakk and the Ogre. We skied
in cloud for the next two days, assuring us that our decision to return had
been the right one. Despite the weather we were moving fast and on the
late evening of the fifteenth day we enjoyed the cry of a coyote near the
Biafo snout. The great chaos of the Biafo moraines was now over and the
trail down by the riverside began.
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Two days later, we telephoned our former driver who picked us up late
that evening in Haiderbad village below Dassu. After three hours' drive
we found ourselves back in the Karakoram Inn in the centre of Skardu.
Unfortunately, we had not achieved our main objective, which was to cross
the Hispar La. Instead, we had climbed it and accomplished our main
purpose, which was to come back alive.

Summary: The Trans Karakoram Ski Expedition 1997: two Russian skiers,
Vadim Vasiljev and Eugene Orlov, tried to cross the Biafo-Hispar glacier
system, the largest in Eurasia, via the Hispar La at 5151 m. On 10 February
this lightweight expedition reached the saddle, l50m from the top of the
pass, but was forced to turn back owing to extremely dangerous snow
conditions and avalanche risk. The route of 220km (140km on skis) was
covered in 17 days. This expedition was probably the first February attempt
to cross the Hispar La.

We are gratefUl to the Russian Geographic Society, British Airways, W L Gore &
Associates, GmbH, Salewa-Russia, On-Top, Valvik, Krupskaya Confectionery
Factory and Adventure Tours Pakistan who supported the expedition.



59. The Traos Karakoram Ski Expedition 1997: the trail above Askole. (Vadim Vasi/jev) (P13S)
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60. Our camp 00 the Biafo Glacier. (Vadim Vasi/jev) (pl3S)
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61. Skiing the Biafo Glacier. (Vadim Vasiljev) (P135)

62. Skiing across Snow Lake (Lupke Lawo), with Solu Towers in the background.
(Vadim Vasiljev) (p 135)
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